
 

  
 
 

 
 

 
 
Ms Judith Ross  
NATS/CAA Regulatory Appeal  
Competition & Markets Authority  
The Cabot, 25 Cabot Square  
London E14 4QZ 
 
By post & email to: nats.caa@cma.gov.uk 
 
23rd December 2019 
 
 
Dear Ms Ross, 

Re: NATS En-route Limited (NERL) Price Determination 
 
On 12th December 2019 we sent the CMA two papers that we had 
commissioned from CEPA LLP, on the appropriate cost of capital for RP3: 

• CEPA (Nov 2018) “Cost of capital for NATS (En Route) plc”, an 
unpublished report shared with the CAA; and 

• CEPA (April 2019) “Response to CAA consultations on RP3 and H7 
WACC”, publicly available on caa.co.uk. 

The first paper sets out CEPA’s initial analysis of the appropriate cost of 
capital range for RP3, including a review of NERL’s proposals and its 
supporting evidence in reports from NERA, dated March and September 
2018. The second comments on the CAA’s draft cost of capital proposals 
(CAP1758) and addresses comments from NERL and NERA on the earlier 
CEPA study. CEPA’s work was undertaken on an independent basis, drawing 
on its wide experience of undertaking cost of capital analysis in regulated 
sectors. 

As an interested party, we request the opportunity to present findings to the 
CMA. In particular, we consider the following to be important to a CMA 
determination of the cost of capital. 

1. Our independent analysis provides strong support for the CAA’s RP3 
cost of capital determination. The CAA’s final determination of a 2.68% 
real (RPI) vanilla cost of capital is close to the mid-point of CEPA’s 
independently calculated November 2018 range of 2.21% to 3.34%.  
CEPA found the cost of capital proposed by NERL to be significantly 
higher than could be justified by the available evidence. 

2. Our independent analysis supports the CAA’s position on the two 
main points of difference between the CAA and NATS: total market 
returns and the asset beta. CEPA found it was appropriate for the CAA 
to put no weight on regulatory precedent on total market returns in the 
context of a growing consensus among UK regulators that previous 
determinations had been overly generous on this point. The CAA’s 
asset beta point estimate fell within CEPA’s range; NATS’ proposed 
value was materially higher. 






